MINUTES OF THE GOVERNORS MEETING

17th MAY 2011
Governors Present
Rob Fraser
Karen Hannant-Lawson

David Hunt

John Logan
Gaynor Miller

Tracey Shapley

Ros Shaw

Steven Smith
Victoria Stewart
Chris Warren
Apologies

Fiona Falle
Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

These were confirmed and signed.

Matters Arising from the Minutes
· K H-L has produced a letter to send out to people who have purchased squares of the all weather pitch.
· CW has chased Queens Park this week to arrange contact for Y4, but is still waiting for a reply.

· A new book scheme has been purchased.

· The governing body need to find someone with HR experience to eventually replace Tracey.

· The single intake decision has been deferred until funding has been sorted.

Headteacher’s Report

Mrs Warren presented the report and highlighted a few points:
Mrs Claire Evans has joined the team as a TA to replace Mrs Harfield. She has made a great start and is like ‘a breath of fresh air’. RF congratulated the interview team.

Mrs Brooker, a parent and an ex TA will be starting as a lunchtime supervisor after half term.

Only 20 children are currently having school meals and CW is waiting for a reply to see if legally we have to provide hot lunches. On the subject of lunches, JL asked why the school encouraged the children to drink water. CW replied that it’s healthy and water hydrates the brain! JL doesn’t think it necessary and that children will drink if they are thirsty.
The school is currently part of the Redbourne Sports Partnership, but as funding has been cut, Redbourne now want us to pay about £1,200 per year to be a member. Although it seems a lot of money, CW is keen for the school to remain in the Sports Partnership as it has been well run and the children have loved and had a lot of success from the tournaments. DH asked if we could arrange tournaments ourselves?  CW replied that it would be extremely time consuming for teachers and that Redbourne had excellent resources. TS and JL suggested that we use funds raised from Sports day to go towards the cost. K H-L suggested also using funds raised from the Leavers Cricket Match. The Governing Body agreed. CW mentioned that the only problem we may have is if other schools in the Partnership can’t afford to join and the scheme folds.  
The Breakfast club is now up and running on a Thursday. The uptake has been good and CW thinks that it will improve further. JL asked what the children did. CW replied that they had a warm up session and then played team games such as dodge ball.
Sub-Committee Reports
Staffing

· As CW had reported, Claire Evans had started. There had been over thirty applicants for the job and she had been a unanimous appointment. Mrs Evans is a NVQ3 and is keen to go to the next level, which would mean that she could be left in charge of a class.
· Mrs Finnlayson had requested to come back from Maternity leave for 3 days a week instead of full time. The staffing committee felt that this was not ideal for the school as it would mean that the school had only one full time teacher and that it would be difficult to maintain continuity in Moon Class at a challenging time in the pupils’ education. After a discussion with CW and TS, Mrs Finnlayson offered to compromise and work four days, namely Monday, Tuesday, Thursday and Friday. Wednesday would be the best day for her to be absent, as the afternoon is taken up with PPA and Golden Time and Mrs Evans could look after the class in the morning, therefore offering continuity for the children. The Staffing Committee have agreed with the compromise and an offer letter has gone out to Mrs Finnlayson; we are currently awaiting her reply.
· If the school decide to go down the Academy route, there would be a need to look at Julie Osborne’s role with all the added finance responsibility.

Finance

RF presented the Finance report (attached) and the following points were discussed:
· RF thanked VS for her help in organising the 10 laptops from McLaren.

· RF stated that we have arranged for office cover one day per week to allow Julie Osborne one day of dedicated financial management time. We have budgeted this for the full financial year, and have also provided Julie with a new laptop to enable her to make most use of this time. We will need to look closely at the financial and business management time we need going forward, whether we are an Academy or a LA school, but the amount of financial and business management time we need is going to rise irrespective of our status.

· JL asked if our staff costs were higher than most schools. RF replied that the LEA recommended a maximum of 85% for staff costs and we are at that level. JL commented that as all our teachers are senior teachers we need to look at where our teachers are likely to be in the future, for example retiring or moving on. TS said that the staffing committee had done this and that there was an ideal model staffing plan in place. DH asked if we knew how much other similar size school spent on staff.  

· VS asked why we had no children start in January this year. RF replied that there were no children born at the right time! We usually have about 5 children start and if we had done so we would have had an even budget. VS commented that we should look at future intakes to see if we could have the same problem in the future.

· JL asked that apart from high oil costs, were there any other areas of expenditure giving cause for concern. RF said that grounds maintenance didn’t offer good value for money. JL offered to do the job for £50 per year. RF said that we need to look very carefully where we buy our services from in the future.

· RF was keen to take up cover from the Long Term Absence Pool, which would cost about £6,000 over 3years. To put it into context, one maternity absence costs the school between £6 – 8,000. The only problem is that it is a pool and if a lot of people are absent from other schools in the pool then the premium could go up. SS felt that the school should take up cover and the governing body agreed. Action: RF
· RF suggested submitting the budget as it is, showing that we have a good reason for a shortfall and that we have a plan to make good in the future. Finally, the provisional budget figures were presented and agreed by all the governors. Action: RF
.

Premises

Prior to the meeting RF asked SS to look at the likely costs of running the school building over the next 5 - 7 years and SS identified the following issues:
· The roof is a bit patchy with some of the old reclaimed tiles likely to blow in frozen conditions. The cost of replacing all the problem tiles would be about £7,000, but SS proposes to repair when necessary which would equate to about £1,000 per year.

· The rear lobby doors need to be replaced, but could be repaired for the time being.

· The boiler is ancient and could go at any time; however it will cost about £7,000 to have it replaced. A new boiler would be more efficient in terms of running costs and oil consumption. SS proposes to tender the boiler replacement during the next couple of months and to do some research on estimated oil costs, which he will report back to the next governors meeting. Everyone agreed that it would be much better to have a managed transfer of a new boiler than to have an emergency panic with the boiler breaking down in the middle of winter. Action: SS
· Another area SS was keen to look at was the timing and management of the heating system. He felt that it was important to have a review of the current set up and make any necessary changes, for example the heating on lower at weekends or going off at 2.30pm. Action SS
Social
· K H-L reported that the committee had held an open meeting, inviting all parents to discuss fundraising. She was pleased to report that there were some new parents willing to get involved in future events.
· The recent quiz night raised £550 and was enjoyed by all.

· Sports day would follow the usual format of a BBQ and Pimms, with all proceeds going towards the sports fund. 

· K H-L had secured shirt sponsorship for the Leavers cricket match. Again proceeds would go towards the sports fund.

· Future events included a Halloween do at the end of November and the school Christmas Bazaar.

· CW asked if it would be possible to organise another children’s fashion show. K H-L said the committee were going to look into having one next spring. JL suggested getting a recognised company to provide the clothes. JL also mentioned that he knew the chairman of Next and he agreed to speak to him about the possibility of helping out with the show. Action: JL
· K H-L is sending in regular articles about the school to About Eversholt and will be asking parents to let her know if children are achieving any special awards outside of school and she will add them to her report. Action: K H-L
Health and Safety

· RF highlighted the fact that there would be a need to rewrite H & S policies if we become an Academy.
Curriculum

· RS, VS and K H-L have met to discuss the curriculum, as have RS and CW. All is going well. Due to budget restraints Mrs Farrow hasn’t done her check on the creative curriculum this term, but she will do so in the summer. GM mentioned that she and Mrs Turner carry out regular checks and that we may be able to do without Mrs Farrow in the future.
· Lots of other schools are adopting the creative curriculum now and as we have a good model, there could be an opportunity to sell it or to become a training school. This is an idea to think about in the future.
· Evidence of good behaviour is now going to be put on the learning curve.

· In September RS will timetable the next round of governor visits. Action: RS
Performance Management
· The next meeting with John Carter is scheduled for 19th May. In future only failing schools will have a SIP, but John has started his own business and will come as a freelance and give the school a MOT each year. He plans to charge about £500 a visit, which would equate to £2,000 per year. The governors agreed that this would be a good idea to ensure that the school continued to offer an outstanding level of education.
· In future, as we are an outstanding school, OFSTED will just do a desk top review and look at data and results. Only if standards drop or if there is a request from a parent, will they come and visit the school. From now on there will be just four headings for review: Leadership and Management, Behaviour, Achievement and Results, and Safe Guarding and Bullying.
Progress on School Improvement Plan 

Mrs Warren ran through the plan and we are currently on target with the exception of establishing a link with Queens Park, where CW is still waiting for a reply from them. CW is following up a possibility of linking up with a school in France. Action: CW 
The Smart Board and the flat screen TV for the Hall are on hold due to budget restraints

KSI and KSII results should be on target this year.

Academy Conversion – Status
A number of matters regarding the possible conversion to an Academy school were discussed:

· RF was very keen to get the message across that we are changing to an Academy school to meet the needs of a changing world. With the removal of much of the LEA, RF could see a two tier system evolving – those schools who go to Academy status and those who don’t. Those left behind will have a difficult time with a lack of a support system from the LEA.

· Good and Satisfactory school can now convert as long as they have links to an Outstanding school.

· Our Academy Order has been granted and we have applied for the £25,000 funds to complete all the preparatory and legal work. This fund will be kept separately from the school fund as if we decide not to proceed then we will need to return any monies not spent.
· We are on track to convert on 1st August, but to achieve this we need to stick to strict deadlines. Some paper work has to be with the lawyers later this week, including names of the founding members, the company secretary and the structure of the new governing body. Land issues need to be sorted out by the 16th June and by 11th July we need to sign an agreement to formalise going ahead. We will need a formal governors meeting prior to the 11th to confirm our wish to proceed. Action: RF
·  The founder members will be Rob Fraser (as chair), David Hunt, John Logan and Steven Smith. The company secretary will be Fiona Falle. The new governing body will consist of 2 parent governors, 3 appointed governors, 3 co-opted governors, the head teacher, 2 staff representatives, a LEA representative and the founder members. It was also suggested that the Duchess of Bedford be appointed as patron.
· One issue to be resolved is that of pensions for non teaching staff. While teachers’ pensions are protected, the school, as the employer, will need to take the responsibility for non teaching staff. We need to verify the situation about this, but it is an area the Government will need to sort out as it could put schools off from converting. VS asked if new staff would have to have pensions. TS said yes in the short term as we would need to attract good people, but we would be able to set our own pay and conditions once an academy.
· Under the current arrangements for Academies, if a school has a long term deficit budget, it is unable to have an overdraft. This would prove a problem for small schools as one large payment could push them over. This situation is currently being investigated.

Academy Conversion – Public Meeting

All parents, staff, governors and stakeholders have been invited to this consultation meeting, but we have no idea how many people will turn up. The only formal replies have been from Nadine Dorries MP and David Fraser. CW will send out a text tomorrow to remind parents. Action: CW
RF will host the evening and will do a presentation, followed by questions from the floor. Action: RF
KH-L and TS will organise opening up the village hall and refreshments. Action: KH-L and TS
School Meals Provision
Currently only 20 children have school meals and none of those have free school meals. After September we will be self funding and will need to recover the costs of providing meals, so we do need to look at whether this is viable. VS said that before we proceed we need to find out our legal position and if we need to provide a hot meal. Action: CW

School IT

Sun Class now have laptops instead of computers thanks to McLaren. CW will organise a signed photo from the children as a thank you. Action: CW

Due to cuts, Beds have shut down our email and website. We are in the throws of buying our name, eversholtschool.co.uk, for £2.95 and then we will be up and running again. We need to set up a new website and link it together with the school prospectus, so it becomes a marketing tool. The expertise of some of our parents can be used to help design a website and look at the content. Action: CW

CRB Checks

All governors must have CRB checks ready for the Academy conversion and need to contact Julie for a form as soon as possible. Action: All Governors.

Food Technology Room

CW has purchased a new cooker after the old one broke down just before Easter. The new one has been sited in the TV room and CW would like to get some quotes in order to have a sink and a few units put in. The TV room was not used for its original purpose as DVD’s are now played via the whiteboards. All governors agreed and CW will organise quotes and RF will complete a risk assessment. Action: CW and RF

Correspondence

Certificates of attendance on courses had been sent to RF and VS.
Any Other Business

FF had been re-elected as a co-opted governor.
Further Dates For Meetings
Thursday 13th October at 7.30pm, Governors Meeting  

